
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

August 25, 2021
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Leonard, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, August 25, 2021. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
James Anderson     
 
Jim Gross
   
      Keith Rodgers
         
Bennett Chotiner
 
Erik Hume

      Timothy Tate
         
Brian Enterline
   
William Leonard
      Carolyn Van Newkirk
         
Don Geistwhite
 
Stephen Libhart
      *Nelva Wright
*Ms. Wright arrived after Roll Call was taken.
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Mr. Lou Pirozzi and Mr. Jaime Sides, who recently joined the Engineering Department.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Leonard said this is to approve five Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the June 30, 2021 Board Meeting
2. Minutes of the July 28, 2021 Board Meeting

3. SARAA Records Disposal

4. SARAA 457 Deferred Compensation Plan/Formal Record of Action

5. Adoption of Animal Control Ordinance 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and was unanimously approved.  Ms. Wright was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:  

a)
Airport Consulting Services Organizational Assessment:  Mr. Edwards reported that on April 15, 2021, SARAA advertised a Request for Proposals seeking qualified consulting firms to review and assess SARAA’s organizational structure.  Eight firms submitted proposals.  A draft scope of work was presented for the purposes of developing the RFP.  SARAA is requesting that the successful respondent provide overall organizational assessment services as follows: 

1. Conduct an examination of SARAA’s organizational structure and staffing.  Develop recommendations for improvement to include a detailed analysis of SARAA’s existing organizational model and optimal organizational design.
2. Evaluate whether SARAA’s organization is structured in a manner that facilitates and promotes the achievement of SARAA’s strategic objectives.

3. Evaluate current employee performance measures.

4. Develop recommendations for improving SARAA’s administrative and organizational performance, and identify the steps required to implement each recommendation.

A selection committee of SARAA staff and one Board member reviewed and ranked the proposals based upon a pre-determined scoring matrix.  The Matrix Consulting Group from San Mateo, California ranked the highest among the eight firms and was selected for a virtual interview.  The selection committee interviewed Matrix Consulting on August 4th.  The committee agreed that the qualifications and experience of the personnel assigned to the project and the firm’s ability to complete the project to the satisfaction of SARAA met or exceeded our expectations.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operations funds. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute a Consulting Services Agreement with the Matrix Consulting Group in the amount of $68,500 to provide the organizational assessment services described in the scope of work.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.
Airport Operations:

a)
Water Treatment Plan Upgrade, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Glace Associates in an amount not to exceed $156,825 to provide additional design, permitting and engineering services to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant to remove PFAS substances, for a new total contract amount of $352,825.  In January 2020, SARAA awarded a design contract to Glace Associates to develop a process to treat all source water at an upgraded Water Treatment Plant.  When Glace began their design effort, the extent of the design effort was undetermined and subsequent development of the design required significant modifications to incorporate the new construction into the existing facility.  The additional services to be provided by the Glace team will include final structural design, final control system design, final mechanical design, response to PADEP comments, fire and lightning protection design, PennVest funding support, roof replacement, and control system modifications.   This work will be funded from SARAA’s 2021 and 2022 budgeted Capital Program to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board amend the contract with Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania in an amount not to exceed $156,825 to provide additional design, permitting and engineering services to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant with Granular Activated Carbon absorption to remove PFAS substances and Volatile Organic Compounds from the drinking water at HIA, for a new total contract amount of $352,825, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and approved.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote.  
b)
Terminal Apron Gate Remarking, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Axtell’s Inc. in an amount of $62,300 for the remarking of terminal gates at HIA.  The project consists of removing all existing airfield pavement markings and painting new lead-in lines at passenger boarding gates B-3, B-4, B-5 and B-6 at HIA.  The work is part of a phased plan to realign aircraft parking gates so that all gates will be able to accommodate Aircraft Design Group III aircraft and gates B-5 and B-6 will be able to accommodate Aircraft Design Group V aircraft.  Seven firms requested the project manual and drawings.  One bid was received.  The engineer’s opinion of probable cost for this project was $59,900.  This project will be funded from SARAA’s Operations and Maintenance Account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Axtell’s Inc. of Jermyn, Pennsylvania in an amount of $62,300 for the remarking of terminal gates at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.
 
c)
Remove Obstructions, Phase 3 (Construction Management), CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Urban Engineers of Baltimore, Maryland, in an amount not-to-exceed $240,010 to provide construction administration and construction management services for the project to remove obstructions west of the approach end of Runway 8.  In June 2021, the SARAA Board approved the award of a contract to Tri-State Clearing and Tree Services, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant.  Urban Engineers will provide construction administration and construction management services for this project. This project will trim or remove trees on off-airport properties within the approach path to Runway 8.  Urban was selected to provide these services through a Request for Qualification and Technical proposal process. This project will be funded by an FAA grant.  The FAA will reimburse SARAA for 100% of the cost of the project.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Urban Engineers of Baltimore, Maryland, in an amount not-to-exceed $240,010 to provide construction administration and construction management services for the project to remove obstructions west of the approach end of Runway 8 at the Capital City Executive Airport and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

d)
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar Floor, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to award a contract to Engine Bay Floors in an amount of $47,636 for the Rehabilitate State Police Hangar Floor.  This project was bid to install a new polymer floor coating system in the State Police hangar.  Two bids were submitted with Engine Bay Floors being the lowest responsible bid.  The engineer’s opinion of probable cost for this project is $50,000.  This project will be funded from SARAA’s Operations and Maintenance Account.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Engine Bay Floors, LLC of Macungie, Pennsylvania in an amount of $47,636 for the Rehabilitate State Police Hangar Floor, Building 270 project at the Capital City Executive Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved.  


e)
Renew Electrical Easements, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to authorize the Chairman or Executive Director, subject to final review by legal counsel, to sign all documents related to the granting of new easements at the Capital City Executive Airport.  Two easements were granted to the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania by the U.S. Government on February 19, 1951 for a term of 50 years.  The new term will be 50 years from 2001 to 2051.  The easements are as follows:
· Easement for right-of-way for construction, operation, maintenance, repair, replacement and/or removal of an electric line for obstruction lights.  Today, the obstruction lights mark obstructions to the Runway 26 threshold siting surface.

· Easement for right-of-way for construction, operation, maintenance, repair, replacement and/or removal of an electric line for obstruction lights.

The total future cost for SARAA will be $72,168 over the course of the years that remain in the 50-year term of the easements.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Chairman or Executive Director, subject to final review by legal counsel, to sign all documents related to the granting of the new easements at the Capital City Executive Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.


f)
Temporary Access Grants, 403 & 408 Evergreen Road, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to authorize the Chairman or Executive Director, subject to review by legal counsel, to sign all documents related to the granting of temporary access grants for properties located at 403 and 408 Evergreen Road in New Cumberland, Pennsylvania.  Residents of these properties requested assistance in having an abandoned airport pole removed from their properties.  An aviation obstruction light is mounted atop the pole, but the power line servicing the pole was removed many years ago.  The temporary access grants are needed because SARAA does not hold easements on these properties.  The temporary access grants shall remain in effect from the date of Agreements until the earlier of such time as SARAA has completed the work on the property or three years from the date of this Agreement.  The contractor’s line-item bid cost for removing the pole is $4,800.  The FAA will reimburse 100% of the cost with an FAA grant being issued to fund the FY21 Remove Obstructions project for Capital City Airport.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Chairman or Executive Director, subject to final review by legal counsel, to sign all documents related to the granting of temporary access grants for properties located at 403 and 408 Evergreen Road in New Cumberland, Pennsylvania and owned by David and Marilyn Frantz, and by Kenneth and Michele Snyder, respectively, to allow a SARAA contractor to remove a former airport pole.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.


g)
Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3, Change Order 2, FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order #2 to New Enterprise Stone and Lime in an amount of $22,307.18 to reseed areas where seventy percentage coverage has not been obtained during past phases of this project and make other erosion and sedimentation repairs identified by Franklin County Conservation District, thereby increasing their total contract value from $808,499 to $830,806.18.  It was determined that the combined area of these taxiway projects do not meet the 70% coverage requirement.  Inspections this spring and summer have determined that the only way that the coverage requirement will be met is to reseed the deficient areas.  All the work that New Enterprise proposes to do is outside their Limit of Disturbance and relates to the previous phases of the taxiway development.  This will enable SARAA and its co-permittees to close out the E&S permit with the Conservation District and then close out the FAA and State grants.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of Change Order #2 to New Enterprise Stone and Lime of Chambersburg, Pennsylvania in an amount of $22,307.18 to reseed areas where seventy percentage coverage has not been obtained during the past phases of this project and make other erosion and sedimentation repairs identified by the Franklin County Conservation District, thereby increasing their total contract value from $808,499 to $830,806.18, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

h)
Purchase Paint Striping Machine, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one Paint-Striping Machine.  The machine is a Graco model with a contract price of $29,929.00.  The current walk-behind paint machine is a 2006 model which has exceeded its lifecycle by 10 years.  The proposed new paint striping machine is a stand-on unit capable of carrying multiple paint supplies.  The funding is available from the 2021 Renewal & Replacement Account and the equipment is available on COSTARS.
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Wright that the Board approve the purchase of one Paint-Striping Machine for use by the Grounds Maintenance Departments.  The machine is a Graco with a contract price of $29,929.00.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through July):   Total Operating Revenues YTD 2021 were $14.1 million vs $13.1 million budgeted, or 7.9% ahead of projections.  Total YTD Airline Revenues were $6.7 million vs $6.2 million budgeted, or 7.2% ahead of budget.  YTD Parking Revenues were up $78,000.  YTD Vehicle Rental Commissions were up $216,000.  YTD Net Operating Revenues were $4.9 million.  YTD Total Operating Expenses were $9.2 million, or $763,000 less than budgeted.  YTD Parking Operation Expense is $407,000, or $490,000 less than budgeted (resulting from keeping the Long-Term Parking Lot closed).  YTD Utilities were $1,072 million or $300,000 above budget (resulting from accrued costs associated with MS-4 fees).  YTD Net Operating Revenue was $4.9 million vs. $3.1 million budgeted. Total Non-Operating Items were ($2,803,547) resulting in a variance to budget of $2,137,082.  When you factor in the CARES/CRRSA Act Grant Funds Received of $1,259,449, the Net Position with cash inflows is $3,396,532.  The Debt Coverage Ratio is 1.67 vs a requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, YTD 2021 enplanements were 264,410 vs 202,665 YTD 2020 enplanements, down 30.47%.  YTD Total Food, News and Gift Sales are up 24.34% vs YTD 2020.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 69.47%.   Total Variable Revenue is up 26%.  On the Fuel Flowage Report, YTD GRA Gallons Sold was 10,456 gallons.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary Report, $397,000 due at the end of July has been collected in August.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards said there are no active projects at this time.  He reported on the following:   
FAA Grant Status of Major Products:
Grants Received:
CXY Remove Obstructions:  The grant application for $1.6 million was received on July 26, 2021   

Construct SRE Storage Building:  The grant was received on June 7th for $654,760.  The Mechanical Contract was awarded on August 3, 2021.  The Electrical contract was awarded on August 4, 2021.  The General Construction Contract award is pending.
Awaiting Grants:

Expand Cargo Apron, HIA:  The grant application for $15.8 million was submitted to the FAA on May 3, 2021.

Construct South Apron, GRA:  The grant application for $1.4 million was submitted to the FAA on May 3, 2021.
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported July 2021 CXY Operations were up 47% vs July 2020 and up 27% vs July 2019.  YTD CXY Operations were up 63% vs 2020 and 31% vs 2019.  This was the busiest month since November 2012.  July 2021 MDT Operations were up 41% vs July 2020 and up 16% vs July 2019.  YTD MDT Operations were up 24% vs 2020 and flat vs 2019.  July 2021 Air Cargo Tonnage increased 11% vs July 2020 and 27% vs. June 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is up 16% vs 2020 and up 9% vs 2019.  This was a record July for cargo tonnage and landed weight.  July 2021 Enplanements were up 140% vs July 2020 and down 14% vs July 2019.  YTD Enplanements were up 31% vs 2020 and down 39% vs 2019.  YTD 2021 enplanements are 14% above budget through 7/31/2021; revised 2021 forecast is around 470,000 (+12%).    
Marketing Update:  Allegiant will begin twice weekly non-stop service to Ft. Lauderdale on 12/15/2021.
Letter of Support:  Mr. Edwards said that he has been working with a Class C Airspace ad hoc committee on a Class C airspace upgrade.  The Class C upgrade would add a communication requirement for anyone who is flying in the vicinity of Harrisburg International Airport or Capital City Executive Airport.  This is important for the safety aspect of the operations around the airport.  At the request of the Committee, they would like to submit a letter of support from the Airport Authority Board supporting this upgrade to Class C airspace.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board provide a Letter of Support for an upgrade to Class C Airspace for Harrisburg International Airport and Capital City Executive Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.  
Executive Session:

Mr. Leonard convened an Executive Session to discuss potential litigation at 8:46 a.m.  He reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:40 a.m.  No action was taken resulting from the Executive Session.  
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Enterline: Mr. Enterline said he enjoyed the cookout at the Capital City Executive Airport.    
He suggested that a Board meeting should be held there in the future.

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, September 29, 2021, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport


Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Leonard adjourned the meeting at 9:43 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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